CITY OF DERBY
BOARD OF EDUCATION

REGULAR MEETING

MINUTES – OCTOBER 18, 2007

Meeting called to order:  meeting called to order at 7:02 p.m.
Pledge of Allegiance: all rose and pledged allegiance
Roll Call Present: Ralph Cocco, Martin Hubbard, Beth Collette, Renee Luneau, Kim Kreiger and Kathy Ducharme. Also Present: Superintendent of Schools, Dr. Janet Robinson and Student Representative; Sarah Timpko. There is a quorum. Arriving late was Sheila Parizo, Brad Tobin and Leo DiSorbo

Additions, deletions, corrections to agenda Dr. Robinson had additions to the agenda; Under Old Business; SBO. Under New Business; Interim Superintendent and High School Reform Draft. Under Personnel, New Hire: Lori Corbett; paraprofessional – Bradley School and Dave Nardone; facilities manager, Also under Termination; Betty Leiter – School Psychologist, Derby Middle School/High School.

Motion to accept the additions by Dr. Robinson by Renee Luneau with a second by Beth Collette, all in favor, Motion passes. 
Approval of minutes  (September 20, 2007) Motion to approve the minutes by Kathy Ducharme second by Renee Luneau, all in favor, Motion passes.
Public Portion no one spoke
Public Portion – closed.
Delegations to be heard

Communications
Kathy Ducharme presented to the board communication from Derby School Readiness Council from October 3, 2007. It was addressed to Mayor Staffieri and Dr. Robinson. On behalf of the council they extend their sincere thanks to the City of Derby and the Derby Board of Education for their contribution toward the application of a regional grant for the Graustein Memorial Fund. Derby has partnered with Ansonia, Seymour and Shelton to make application to the fund for a regional grant and have agreed to apply for the base and challenge grant which requires a dollar to dollar cash match from all four local communities which comes for a total of $65,000.00 per year for 2008 and 2009 totaling $130,000.00. 

The next letter dated October 4th is from the State of Connecticut, Dept of Education addressed to Dr. Robinson. They are thanking Derby for supporting the participation of educators from the district to serve as portfolio scorers for the Beginning Educators Support and Training Program this summer. Beginning teachers must successfully complete the portfolio. 

The final letter dated October 6th is addressed to the Chairman and the Board. It reads: 
“Dear Marty and Board members it is with sadness that I am resigning from my position as Superintendent of Derby Schools, effective December 31st 2007. I have accepted the position of superintendent for the Newtown Schools and although I am looking forward to the challenges of this new school district, I do not relish leaving Derby. I believe that we, meaning the Board of Education and I have been a highly effective educational team. We have confronted some critical issues together and have brought some change to the school system. We can be proud of the progress made during the last three years, and I know that systems are in place to facilitate continuance improvement. Some truly remarkable things are going on within the classrooms of the Derby schools and it has taken a courageous Board of Education to support the vision to the changed process. 
It has been an honor to work with such determined and thoughtful people who always remember that it’s all about the kids.  I sincerely hope that all succeeding board members follow in your path with the same focus on student’s success. Thank you for the opportunity to serve at the helm of the Derby schools. I will miss you, the staff of this district and of course our students. Please feel free to contact me if there is anything you need during the transition. I wish you all the best of success in the continuing vision. Sincerely, Janet Robinson, PhD.
A motion to accept Dr. Robinson’s resignation by Beth Collette, second by Renee Luneau, all in favor, motion passes. 

Mr. Hubbard thanked Dr. Robinson for her vision and long hours. Also, her tenacity with dealing with certain groups in the Education system and in the City government for building a foundation that the board can work with for the next 10-20 years. It is difficult to accept this resignation and want to thank Dr. Robinson for her work and efforts. 
Dr. Robinson said it has been a very supportive board and thanked them all. 

Mr. Hubbard entertained a motion to accept the minutes from a special meeting from October 9th, 2007; motion to approve the minutes by Renee Luneau, with a second by Beth Collette, all in favor, motion passes. 

Mr. Hubbard entertained a motion to accept the minutes from another special meeting from September 27th, 2007; motion to approve the minutes by Renee Luneau with a second by Kathy DuCharme, all in favor, motion passes. 
Sub Committee Reports

Administrative Report - no report
Business Report – no report
Community Relations Report – no report 
Middle School Building Committee – will wait for Mr. DiSorbo to arrive.

Dr. Robinson said there is a prep meeting at the State Department on November 19th at 1:00. That is when the architect and the chair person of the building committee and herself will meet with the schools facilities unit to present the original proposal. All the correspondence goes to the Superintendent and Business Managers office of the State Department. 

Finance Report
Financial Report  
Nancy addressed the board. The bottom line is not significantly different from last month. With regards to the salaries; positions were replaced with lower paid employees. Professional Services was used to cover the IT vacancy until late August and the Facilities Mgr vacancy until the end of September. Nancy recommended transfers of salary funds to contracted services for $24,000.00 which is on the budget sheet. She projected a 10% increase in Property services starting in January as a safeguard to hold a little money aside, because we had pretty high utility bills last year. Other purchased services main driver is Special education tuition and Transportation. Motion to approve the financial report along with the transfers of $9,000.00 from Media/Technology salary and $15,000.00 from Custodians to Other purchased services by Beth Collette, with a second by Ralph Cocco, all in favor, motion passes.
Consent Agenda 

Motion by Ms. Ducharme with a second by Ms. Luneau to accept the consent agenda as amended earlier, all in favor, motion passes. 
Personnel Report

Resignations:

A. Kevin Dwyer, Grade 5 Teacher, Irving
New Hires: 
A. Cindy Estwan, Volunteer Derbyettes
B. Jennifer Moffat, Volunteer Varsity Girls’ Soccer

C. Buster Jadach, JV Assistant Football Coach

D. Lori Corbett, Paraprofessional – Bradley School

E. Dave Nardone, Facilities Manager

Terminations:

A. Betty Leiter, School Psychologist – Derby Middle School
Student Representative Report Sarah Timpko said a lot of the students are receptive to the change in the dress code. Some students are concerned about their graduation regarding a separate awards ceremony from the graduation. The school is small enough that the graduation would only be 15 minutes longer. The scholarships are recommended by the public and is a way of advertising for some places. Sarah asked if the awards ceremony could be moved back to graduation or would it still be separate. Mr. Hubbard said she could invite a couple of students she felt were strongly interested in getting involved and form a committee. They will look to do this in the December sub committee meeting. The other issue is prom. They were going to change prom from a Thursday to a Friday but were unable because the cost is much higher and it is too late to book it. There is post prom party that goes until 4:00 am. Sarah asked if the seniors could be excused from school the next day. Mr. Hubbard said they would address this at the next board meeting.  
Superintendent of Schools Update 
Dr. Robinson stated she and Beth were at the breakfast where the Board of Education received a partnership award from Team in recognition of a community partner who assisted in Teams’ mission. She presented the award to the Board. Team is an easy organization to work with as they are servicing our families with the other services. Derby has been working with Team on early childhood programs. Linda Coppola and others have been working with them on school readiness and the discovery projects. Derby is working toward closing the achievement gap. The kids are receiving quality pre school before coming in. Linda will be keeping sure those connections are maintained after Dr. Robinson is gone. Early care providers have been invited to attend staff development in particular the literacy. The literacy coaches will work with them. The purpose is to get the kids to come in with as much vocabulary development as possible.

MRSA – Two of the high schools in the state have students with MRSA staph infections. Derby does not. There were rumors flying today, so Dr. Robinson has a letter containing information from the public health department that will be going out. It gives people information on what to watch out for. There are about 900 hundred cases a year. There is nothing to be worried about as long as it is covered and no physical contact. 

There have been a number of meetings with teachers with DEA talking about issues around discipline in high school.   
The discipline committees are working on a regular basis. The elementary school is very positive. The teachers are enthused and feel things have improved a great deal. The middle school is doing well. The high school is not. The committee is working hard, their frustration level is high. They feel they are not getting the administrative support and a consistent back up.  
New Business
1. Approval of Booster Club sales of food/drink sales – Action item
Dr. Robinson said every year the board needs to approve the items that are going to be on sale at school events that are exceptional to our wellness policy. The items on the list do not fit. The State guidelines states not to sell items that do not fit the wellness healthy food guidelines, unless the board takes an action to approve these items for sell. (Ms. Parizo arrived at 7:30 and Mr. Tobin arrived at 7:35) Motion to approve booster club sales of food/drink by Beth and second by Renee, all in favor, motion passes.  
2. DHS, Grades 9-12 field trip to Boston Museum of Science, Boston MA on 12/14/07
Mr. Novia addressed the board with information regarding this trip. Motion to accept the Boston Museum of Science in Boston by Beth, second by Sheila, all in favor, motion passes.

3. DHS, Grades 9-12 field trip to Lake Compounce, Bristol, CT on 10/26/07
This trip has been canceled. 
4. DMS, Grades 7-8 field trip to New York Philharmonic School Day Concert on 5/1/08

Sally addressed the board about the trip. 

Motion to approve the field trip to the New York Philharmonic Concert by Renee, 

Second by Ralph, all in favor, motion passes.

5. DMS, Grades 7-8 field trip to Western Connecticut State University Opera Production on 12/14/07
Sally addressed the board about the trip. No motion needed on this as it is in state.
6. No Child Left Behind Reform Act/Progress Report: NCLB/ESEA Reauthorization
Dr. Robinson referred the board to the report in their packets. Rosa DeLauro had a meeting for superintendents from this region to gather information on the feelings on the No Child Left Behind Act. It is up for reauthorization. The talk was about changing the requirement for each grade level has to make that target to a growth model which would be a cohort making growth each year. This morning in the legislative meeting that Dr. Boice and Dr. Robinson attended the conversation was more in depth regarding the changes. It may get reauthorized with a different name. The reauthorization may be stalled until the new president will be in office to sign. Until then it will be under the same guidelines. In 2014 100% of the children will be at proficiency.   
7. Interim Superintendent 
Dr. Robinson said there are a number of retired superintendents who do interim positions. There will be a large number of new board members after this election. It would be a wise thing to settle on an interim superintendent, with Dr. Robinson bringing some resumes to the board to make a selection. Dr. Robinson would like to screen those resumes prior to bringing them to the board. 
       8.  High School Reform Draft
Dr. Boice and Dr. Robinson were at a meeting where the new high school requirements will be 24 credits. Derby has already moved in that direction. One of Dr. Robinson’s concerns is the exit exam for high school graduation. There will be exit exams for each of the courses in order to get credit. It will be a standardized exam.  
Old Business –
1. SBO presentation
LT Justin Stanko from the police department addressed the board. It will be his job to oversee the SBO/SRO transition. The department is looking at it as a three step process. First, which is imminent is a temporary SBO. Starting next week an officer will make contacts at the high school. Secondly, a full time SBO will be implemented. An SBO is from the old regime. Prior to Chief Mascolo, Chief Cota started this program two years ago. An SRO is a school resource officer. An SBO is a school beat officer, which refers to the sector of how and which that officer will be responsible for. Then an SRO will be tested. The Union has already contracted out and a test has already been put together for the beginning of December. They will promote a youth officer as well as a full time SRO. The difference between the SBO and the SRO is the training that goes with it. Starting next week, there will be short term contacts, meet and greet. That officer will transition into the full time SBO until the exam can be given in December. Then the number one person will take either the full time SBO position or the SRO position and then it goes down the list. The bigger problem last year was training. Sheila asked after the meet and greet, when the full time will happen. LT Stanko said the full time is contingent on a MOU, (memorandum of understanding). LT Stanko is in the process of producing an MOU. It really will be between what is in the Union contract, the Chief and the Board and the school. For the police department there are really two deal breakers. The police request full reporting of the crime and in turn we will offer you a full time officer. Ms. Parizo asked when in December the training will begin. LT Stanko was not sure. Ms. Parizo asked how long it takes to get the results. LT said by contract they have a 30-45 day study period. Basically they post the test, they have 30-45 days to get that test. The written result would be in a day. Then there is a two week period to study for the oral exam. Then you have the oral exam and another day for the results. We hope to have all the results by the New Year. Then the list goes out, and then they commit to the job and go to training. The academy already has a course in December, so the new schedule would be in the spring. The training is one to two weeks. The training is not going to impede anything. Ms. Parizo said the board is looking to have a full time an SRO in the high school in January. LT Stanko said you would be looking at a full time SBO much before that. LT could not answer exactly when a full time SRO would be available because  that is promotions that he does not know how will work out. When the SBO starts, that person will not be pulled out until the SRO begins. You will have a constant full time officer presence in the school, hopefully within the period of the next several weeks. Ms. Parizo asked if the SBO would be called out on civilian calls in the middle of the school day. LT Stanko said no, barring any emergencies, but much the same as Officer DiMauro was. Ms. Parizo said he was called out. There was a question as far as the status of the youth office and the SRO if they are both promotions and just a change in pay or title. The youth officer is a promotion, and the SRO will be a change in title only. Mr. Hubbard asked about the communication level between the beat officer and Mike and Sally. There was lack of communication last time. LT Stanko said that is more something of an MOU level. The LT said the Chief and himself found some information from the Criminal Justice Committee which gives broad recommendations and guidelines that address how communications can be handled. Mr. Hubbard thanked Lt Stanko for his efforts.
2. 07-08 goals – second read
Dr. Robinson said she took the goals that the sub committee developed and laid them out in a performance model with identified needs, indicators, evidence of implementation, strategies and timelines. This would be a way to keep focused on the vision, where we are going throughout this year.  Sara said the senior project does help keep your focus. Dr. Robinson said the students would select their own advisor. Mrs.Coppola talked about how she has used the data in her conversations so far. Sally and Mike also talked about how everything is working. Motion to approve the 2007-2008 Derby Public School leadership team goals by Mr. DiSorbo, second by Kathy DuCharme, all in favor, motion passes.
Mr. DiSorbo addressed the board of his Middle School Building Committee meeting this evening. He met Dan Weston from Weston Gillette who presented a design. It looks like the focus is on a curve design with three floors. Grade six on the bottom, seven in the middle and eighth on the top floor. There is a difficult time to get the gymnasium in there, they are 10 feet short. A surveyor was hired. Janet has a meeting set up on November 19th with the state to start the process. It will be a separate bus drop off from the high school. They are developing a play field. The next meeting will be scheduled with planning and zoning, fire chief and police chief to make sure we have all the right entrances, an access road from Chatfield for an emergency situation. The next meeting will be in two weeks and will be meeting the construction managers. 
Motion to go into Executive Session and inviting Dr. Robinson for possible negotiations by Kim Kreiger, second by Renee Luneau at 8:25 p.m., all in favor, motion passes.
Executive Session
1. Possible negotiations
Motion to come out of Executive Session by Sheila Parizo, second by Kathy DuCharme, all in favor, motion passes. Executive Session ends at 8:45 p.m.
Adjournment Motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:45 p.m. by Sheila Parizo  with a second by Ms. Kreiger, all in favor, motion passes. Meeting adjourned.
Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Cesaroni

Recording Secretary
